
In Attendance: 

President/Secretary Cliff Eagar 
Vice President  Bob Walters  
Treasurer Don Pepper 
Park Enhancement Rose Torget 
Special Projects Desmond Delusignan 
Park Liaison  Dorothy Darlow 
Past President  Carroll Smith 

1) Call the meeting to order
Meeting called at 10:05am 

2) Board members and scrutineers were introduced
Scrutineers - Francis Toebaert

- Bev Silverton

3) Scrutineers have checked all responses and validated memberships to ascertain a quorum
Francis declared that the meeting had a quorum: 

Voters 114  
Proxies 77  
Spoiled proxies 5 

It was declared that we have a quorum 

4) Motion #1 - To accept the agenda as proposed
Proposed #85 Don Pepper  
Seconded #293 Jim Doucette       
Motioned passed by show of hands 

5) The meeting be conducted as per “Roberts Rules of Order”
A sheet giving a simple reminder of the rules and suggestions meant to keep the 
meeting running smoothly, was given out at registration 

6) A moment of silence was observed for those members who have passed away this past
year.
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7) Motion #2 - To accept the minutes of the May 23. 2021, Spring GM
Proposed #85 Don Pepper 
Seconded #315  
Motion passed by a show of hands 

8) Business arising from the minutes:
i) A Voting Committee was struck under the chairmanship of Jim Doucette (Past
President) with members Don Pepper, Des DeLusignan, Cindy Dalglish and Stuart 
Moline. 
A progress report was read out by Jim and is attached as an interim record of 
deliberations at the date of this AGM. (See Page 6 & 7) 

ii) As a result of an earlier motion, ballots from the Spring General Meeting, which were
held by the Lions Club, have been destroyed by that organisation 

9) Reports: Board of Directors reports were included in the package sent to members
The President/Secretary’s report as well as the Vice President’s, Park Liaison’s, Special 
Project’s, and Park Enhancement’s reports were presented as read 
Proposed #293 
Seconded #2 
Motion passed by a show of hands 

The financial year end report was presented by Don Pepper. 
The legal fees to end April 2021 were highlighted as $2,490, these are included under 
‘Operating Expenses’ 
Proposed #85 Don Pepper 
Seconded #142 
Motion Passed by show of hands  

A member requested the legal fees spent to date – the Treasurer responded that this 
total is $6,619 at this date  

A member requested to know why the board was spending funds on lawyer fees. The 
treasurer replied that this board voted on this course of action in view of the challenges 
faced by this board because of interpretation of the bylaws as well as referencing the 
Societies Act in the never-ending barrage of letters and emails coming forward from 
some members, some of which were personal.  
The board felt that it was proper to take advice on where our standing is and where we 
could proceed. The board voted to engage a legal company to represent this board in 
any further actions and discussions as it relates to bylaw enforcement requirements for 
actions taken within the park  
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10) New business:
i) Notice of Resolution #1 – To transfer up to $30,000.00 from the Contingency Fund to
Operating Revenue to fund the Emergency Fire Response Program. 
Taking cognizance of the fire hazards that this Province has and still is facing, the Board 
considered this an emergency and voted to proceed with this project and is now seeking 
approval from the membership to ratify this expenditure.  
Proposed #85 Don Pepper 
Seconder #236 
Motion passed by show of hands  

ii) Notice of Resolution #2 – To approve the new internet/WiFi service provided by Connectivity
Alliance to all members of the park. 
Proposed #85 Don Pepper 
Seconder #77  
After much discussion, this motion was tabled for a future meeting when members could better 
inform themselves and get Connectivity Alliance to present what they are proposing for HHP 
and possibly obtain further quotes in this regard. 
Motion defeated after being called to question.  

iii) Emergency Response Plan
A committee will be struck to work out the details of this plan and report back to the members 

Carrol Smith #96 interjected and proposed that topics under Agenda item 15. ‘GOOD AND 
WELFARE’ be brought forward before item 12 on the agenda  
Proposed #113 Paul LeBlevec 
Seconded #64 Linda Costain 
The motion is carried, and it will now become Item 13 as follows   

11)  i) Notice of Resolution #3 – It is moved that HHP have a full Accounting Audit done by 
an independent Auditor, on all books. 
This motion was put forward by Carrol Smith in an email previously sent to the board 
Proposed #96 Carrol Smith 
Seconded #113 Paul LeBlevec  
In favour of the independent audit 72 
Against having an independent audit  103 
This motion is defeated 

ii) Notice of Resolution #4 – It is moved that By-laws, Section D, #6 be changed as
follows: - 

Now------Each Director shall be elected at an Annual General Meeting to hold office for two 
years. Any vacancy on the Board may be filled by appointment by the remaining Directors and 
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the Directors so appointed shall serve until the expiration of the term of the vacating Director. 
Former Directors of the Board who remain members in good standing may be appointed by the 
Board of Directors as ex-official members of the Board of Directors for any period of time 
deemed necessary. 

Change to------ At each Annual General Meeting of the Harrison Holiday Park Association, 
members shall be elected to serve on the Board of Directors for a 2-year term to fill vacancies 
created by retiring Board members who have completed their 2-year term. Retiring Board of 
Directors shall be eligible for re-election, but no Board member shall be elected to more than 2 
consecutive terms. Retired board members are eligible for re-election after 2 years being off. 
Proposed #96 Carrol Smith 

Seconded #113 Paul LeBlevec 
In favour of the change 76 
Against the change  93 
This motion is defeated 

Alternatively - The Board of Directors can hold the same BOD position for a maximum of 4 
(four) years 
Proposed #96 Carrol Smith 
Seconded #113 Paul LeBlevec  
By a show of hands, this motion was overwhelmingly defeated    

12) Election of new Directors:
There is currently one vacancy on the Board and three Board members have reached 
the end of their terms and will be stepping down, namely Don Pepper, Rose Torget and 
Dorothy Darlow resulting in four openings on the Board.  

The nominees were requested to stand before the meeting and present themselves. 
The nominees and the ballot results are as follows: - 
Nominees    Result  
Bill Luke 30 
Dana Vandecasteyen 97 
Sharon Cross  100 
Jeff Honeysett  55 
Brian Phillips   87 
Wayne Darlow  95 
Patty Warkentin 92 
Zoey Slater  85 

176 ballots cast with 9 spoiled ballots 
Members elected to the Board: - 
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Dana Vandecasteyen 
Sharon Cross 
Wayne Darlow 
Patty Warkentin 

By a show of hands, the scrutineers were requested to destroy the votes 

13) Good and Welfare
Whilst the ballots were being counted, the meeting proceeded with item 14) Good and Welfare 

i) Jim Doucette, Lot 293, proposed the following motion: Be it resolved by the
members of HHPA that all information contained in a member’s file is to be deemed
as private and confidential, only elected board members, the membership owners
and the Association Administration Staff shall have access to the information
contained in a member’s file.
Proposed  #293 Jim Doucette
Seconded  #2 Dan Heibert
Motion passed overwhelmingly by a show of hands
It was further confirmed that HHPA’s Privacy Officer is the Vice President

ii) Larry Sargent, lot 249, requested information regarding the time applicable in a
letter received from the Board containing a condition.
Action:  This request will be forwarded to the Bylaw Committee for review and
possible inclusion as a new item in our Bylaws

iii) Dana Vandecasteyen, lot 123, requested information regarding the upgrade to the
website.
Action: This matter is outstanding and will be referred to the new board.

iv) A separate email addressing the board directly is outstanding at this time and should
be addressed by the new board

14) Announcement – re. Changes to Bylaws and Rules and Regulations:

A Special General Meeting will be held on Saturday May 28, 2022, (subject to 
restrictions by the PHO) to discuss and update any changes required to the current 
Bylaws and Rules and Regulations. To this end, copies of these documents will be made 
available to members so that they can prepare for this event. 

Meeting Adjourned at 2:56pm 

Minutes prepared by Cliff Eagar 
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Voting Committee Update Report:  
(Presented to the membership at the AGM, dated September 11th, 2021) 

As the membership indicated in the votes taken at the May 23rd, 2021, General Meeting, a committee 
was struck to develop a secure voting process. I am the Chair of the committee, and the members are 
Don Pepper, Desmond de Lusignan, Stuart Moline, and Cindy Dalglish. Our committee met on August 
28th, 2021, and unanimously agree to contents of this report.  

Recognizing that the preferred voting method for the members remains to be in-person at the general 
meeting, However the Board recognizes that in the future their may be a need to host virtual electronic 
meetings due to extenuating circumstances.  

Your feedback on this report is valuable and will be incorporated at our next committee meeting.  

A new bylaw would be added to Section E – General Meetings and Votes of Members, the committee is 
proposing the following By-Law.  

“General meetings may be held in-person or via a virtual/electronic method. The decision of the 
meeting method is at the discretion of the board.” 

“An Elections Officer will be voted in by the membership annually at the Spring AGM. The Elections 
Officer operates independently from the board and is not directed by the board, but reports to the 
Board of Directors, to enact the voting procedures outlined in a NEW BYLAW (TBD).” 

We also recognize that the Government has the authority to direct and create regulations that may 
supersede our bylaws and the Boards authority. If a restriction is ordered that precludes in-person 
congregations regardless of the outcome of the vote on this proposed bylaw, we will be forced to hold 
the meetings via a virtual electronic platform.  

We also recognize that mail-in voting is problematic for the members and the Board, this committee is 
unanimously in agreement that will not utilize mail in ballots under any circumstance.  The process is 
time consuming labour intensive and expensive, and it requires an outside organization to count the 
ballots. You can not raise an amendment to the proposed bylaw it is a simple yes or no process not 
ideal.  

In the case of a virtual/electronic meeting, registered members may participate at the meeting through 
internet access or through telephone participation. Voting will be done through the virtual platform and 
those that are participating through the phone will be extended the opportunity to vote verbally. The 
committee feels that is will ensure that all who want to participate will have the opportunity.  

The committee also recognizes there is an increased cost associated with running virtual/electronic 
meetings. We anticipate the cost to host a virtual meeting will be approximately $15 per membership. 
This would be collected on the next year’s dues after the AGM occurred as a one time increase per 
virtual/electronic meeting. 
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All members wishing to attend the virtual/electronic meeting will be required to register through a 
secure online registration system (TO BE RESEARCHED AND DETERMINED) to secure that only one vote 
is permitted for each membership, the votes cast will be anonymous, and that all votes counted were by 
those registered and in attendance virtually or by their proxy. This will allow for an immediate tally of 
the votes that were cast pertaining to the motion and results will be immediately known by all the 
members participating in the meeting. 

As mentioned previously, we are looking at creating a position of the Elections Officer to support both 
in-person and virtual/electronic meetings going forward. We see this position as responsible for all 
voting aspects of any general meeting. The Elections Officer would enact the voting procedure that is 
agreed upon and voted in, they would oversee scrutineers, the meeting registration, the associated 
costs and contracts required to host a virtual / electronic meeting. They would also work with the Office 
Administrator (Lynn) to ensure that all the required materials are in place for an in-person meeting 
including proxy voting, and at an in-person meeting conduct a count of the votes from the floor as 
maybe directed by the President.  

The committee will continue to develop the process and take your feedback into consideration as we 
continue our work. We will come back to you and provide information outlining the process as well as 
the various platforms available to host virtual electronic meetings. 

Thank you and we are open to questions and feedback! 
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